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DEAR READERS, AUTHORS, AND FRIENDS!
JOPOI'ME YUTATEJIU, ABTOPbBI U IPY3bA!

Kypnaa «Bompocs! pexkoHCTpyK-
TUBHON M IIAACTUYECKOM XHUPYPIHH>
6b1A yupexaer B 2001 r. 3A0 «Cu-
OHpCKas MUKPOXHPYPrUu>. I'AaBHbIM
PEAAKTOPOM HOBOTO >KypHaAa CTaA
reHepasbHbil AupekTop 3A0 «Cu-
OHpCKass MHKPOXUPYPIHUsi>»>, OPraHH-
3aTOp U YYPEAHTeAb eAMHCTBEHHOTO
B Poccum m crpanax CoppyxecTBa
Hesasucumpx I'ocypapcrs moanogop-
MaTHOro MHCTUTyTa MUKpOXHPYpPIruu
(ocnosan 30.09.1994) mnpodeccop
B.®. Baittunrep. B centsibpe 2001 r. e
BBIIIEA B CBET IIepPBbIil HOMEp XXypHa- b
Aa. B aexabpe 2020 r. — Homep 75.

JKypHaa mmpoxo usBecTeH B IPOPeCcCHOHAAD-
HOM CO00IIjecTBe IAACTUIeCKHX XUpypros Poccuu u
Coapyxecrsa Hesasucumbix I'ocypapcrs, obpaso-
BAHHOTO Ha TePPUTOPHM AUKBUAMPOBAHHOIO B Ae-
kabpe 1991r. CCCP, a Taoke B CTpaHaX AAABHETO
3apyoOesxps.

Vaess M3paHUSA CHEIMAAM3HPOBAHHOTO HOMepa
XKYPHAAQ, TOCBSILEHHOTO OOYYEeHMIO OCHOBAM MUK-
POXMPYpPruM, BO3HUKAA IIOCAe TpoBeaeHus Ilepsoro
MuKpoxupyprudeckoro cammuta B Cubupu (Tomck,
28-29 oxtsi6ps 20191.) B HanmoHaabHOM HCCAEAO-
BAaTEAbCKOM TOMCKOM TOCyAapCTBEHHOM YHUBEpPCH-
TeTe. B cammure mpuHsaau ydactue okoao 120 Bpaveit
u3 13 crpan mupa. B pamkax cammura, B HoBoanaro-
Mudeckuit Kopmyce CHOMPCKOrO rocyAapCTBEHHO-
ro MEAMIIMHCKOTO YHHBEpPCHTETa, KOMIIAHHeH
00O «Kapa Leitcc» (Poccusi) 6piaa passepuyTa
Aaboparopust (12 TeXHOCKOTOB) AASL IPOBEAEHHUS
obyJaromero Kypca IO OCHOBAM MHKPOXHPYPIHU
AASI MOAOABIX Bpauett u3 Poccuu u Apcrpun.

HenocpeacTBeHHBIME OpraHH3aTOpaMU U Tpe-
HepaMu Kypca 6bmam coTpyanux Koaymbuiickoro
yuusepcureta (CIIIA) E. Axeanna u spaun MHcru-
tyra mukpoxupyprun K.B. Ceasnunos u O.C.Ky-
pouxuna (Tomck, Poccus). Eaena AkeAuna mupo-
KO M3BECTHA B MUpE CBOeil paboToi 10 00ydeHHI0
PEe3HAEHTOB U Bpayeil M3 MHOTHX CTPaH, KaK Ha 0ase
Aaboparopun MUKpOXHpypruu AemaprameHTa Op-
toneann Koaymbuiickoro yuusepcurera (Hbro-
HNopx, CIIIA), Tak u Ha Bbe3Ae B cTpabl CeBepHOIt
u IOxHo# AMepuku. B mepuoa maHpeMun KopoHa-
supycHoit undexuu (COVID-19) ona Brepsbie
HayaAa IPOBOAUTh OOydeHHe OCHOBAM MHKPOXU-
pypruu online (BupTyaspbHast MHUKPOXMpPYprus).
Moe mnpeasoxenne E.AxeAnHON O COBMECTHOM
IpOEKTe II0 M3AAHHUIO CIEIJHAAMSHPOBAHHOTO HO-
Mepa >KypHaAa, IOCBSIEHHOTO BOIpPOCaM oOyde-
HHMS OCHOBAM MMKPOXHPYPIMU B PasHbIX CTpaHax
MHUpa, OBIAO BCTPEYEHO €ff C SHTY3Ha3MOM.

The journal “Issues of Reconstruc-
tive and Plastic Surgery” was founded
in 2001 by Closed Joint Stock Com-
pany (CJSC) “Siberian Microsur-
gery”. Editor-in-chief of the “Issues of
Reconstructive and Plastic Surgery” is
Professor V.F. Baytinger, the General
Director of CJSC “Siberian Micro-
surgery”, the organizer and founder
of the only full-format Institute of
Microsurgery (was founded on Sep-
tember 30, 1994) in Russia and the
Commonwealth of Independent Sta-
tes. In September 2001 the first issue
of the journal was published. In
December 2020 - issue 75.

The journal is widely known in the professional
community of plastic surgeons in Russia and the
Commonwealth of Independent States, which was
formed on the territory of the USSR liquidated in
December 1991. The journal is also known abroad.

The idea of publishing a specialized issue of
the journal devoted to teaching the basics of
microsurgery arose after the First Microsurgical
Summit in Siberia (Tomsk, October 28-29, 2019)
at the National Research Tomsk State University
(Tomsk, Russia). About 120 doctors from 13
countries of the World were attended the
Microsurgical Summit. Within the framework of
the Summit, a laboratory (12 technoscopes) was
deployed in the New Anatomical Building of the
Siberian State Medical University (Tomsk, Russia)
by Carl Zeiss LLC (Russia) to conduct a training
course on the basics of Microsurgery for young
doctors from the Russia and Austria.

The direct organizers and trainers of the course
were Ye.Akelina, an employee of Columbia
University (USA), and K. Selianinov and O. Ku-
rochkina (Tomsk, Russia). Yelena Akelina is widely
known in the World for her work on training
residents and doctors from many countries both
on the basis of the Microsurgery Laboratory of
the Department of Orthopedics of Columbia
University (New York, USA), and on the road to
the countries of North and South America. During
the coronavirus infection (COVID-19) pandemic,
she first began to teach the basics of microsurgery
online (virtual microsurgery). My proposal to
Ye. Akelina on a joint project to publish a spe-
cialized issue of the journal devoted to teaching the
basics of microsurgery in different countries of the
World was met with enthusiasm.

The idea to begin papers in a special issue of the
journal with historical background was borrowed
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Vpess HauMHATD CTAaTbU B CIIELJMAABHOM HOMe-
pe KypHaAa C HCTOPUYECKO CIPABKH ObIAA 3aMM-
crBoBaHa MHOI0 u3 «Hand Surgery Worldwide>
(Ed. James R. Urbaniak, Coed. L. Scott Levin, Goo
Hyun Baek, Panayois M. Soucacos: Konstantaras
Med. Pub., 2011). Orpomuyio pa6oTy B HOATOTOB-
Ke 3TOro HoMepa XypHaAa BbimoAHHAA Eaena Axe-
AuHA. MBI, peAQKIJOHHBIN COBET JXYpPHAAQ, be3Mep-
HO 6AaroaapHsl eit 3a aro! Tawke MbI 6Aaropapum
xommanno OO0 «Kapa Ieiicc» B annje CBeTAans
AeMeHKO 32 $HHAHCOBYIO TOAAEPKKY AQHHOTO ITPO-
exra. OOpamaio BHIMaHHe HALIUX YATATEAEH C MHO-
TOAETHHMM CTaXeM, YTO AASI 9TOTO HOMepa >KypHaAa
AM3AHEPDI CAEAAAU PeOPEHANHT OOAOKKIL.

Yro M3 3TOrO MOAYYHAOCH, AOPOTOM UHUTATEAD,
BsI orjeHuTe IMOCAE IPOYTEHMS CTaTell B 9TOM H00U-
AeHHOM HOMepe HaAa, n3paBaemoM MHcTHTyTOM
MI/IKPOXI/IPYPI‘I/II/I)I?”I?OMCK) u Kpacnospckum rocy-
AAPCTBEHHBIM MEAMIIMHCKUM YHHUBEPCUTETOM UMEHU
npod. B.®. Boitno-Scenenkoro (Kpacuospck).

C ysaxcenuem, 2AasHulii pedaxmop, npodeccop
Respectfully yours, editor-in-chief, Professor

It is my great honor and pleasure to be named
co-editor-in-chief for this special edition of the
journal, Issues of Reconstructive and Plastic Surgery. 1
would like to express my deepest gratitude to my
esteemed friend and colleague, Dr. Vladimir Fe-
dorovich Baytinger for conceiving this important
idea to help promote microsurgical education and
for inviting me to lead this project.

Both Dr. Baytinger and I are big enthusiasts of
microsurgery education because we both believe it
is our future.

I have dedicated my career to raising a new
generation of microsurgeon. I share my expertise
and skills with them with the twin goals of making
existing surgeons better technically and new im-
parting new surgeons with the cutting-edge advan-
tage they are going to need in their practices. Again,
these are the cornerstones of my work as a micro-
surgery instructor for the last 25 years.

from Hand Surgery Worldwide (eds. James R.
Urbaniak, Coed. L. Scott Levin, Goo Hyun
Baek, Panayois M. Soucacos: Konstantaras Med.
Pub., 2011). Yelena Akelina did a great job in
preparing this issue of the Issues of Reconstructive
and Plastic Surgery. We, the Editorial Board of
the journal, are immensely grateful to her for this!
We also thank Carl Zeiss LLC represented
by Svetlana Demenko for financial support of this
project. I would like to take a note of our readers
with many years of experience that for this issue of
the journal, the designers have re-branded the
cover.

What came of this, dear reader, you will
appreciate after reading the papers in this
anniversary issue of the journal published by the
Institute of Microsurgery (Tomsk, Russia) and
Krasnoyarsk State Medical University named after
Prof. ~ V.F.Voyno-Yasenetsky  (Krasnoyarsk,
Russia).

B.®. Baiimunzep (Poccus, Tomck)
Vladimir Bayitinger (Russia, Tomsk)

AAst MeHSI 6OABIIIAst 9€CTh U YAOBOABCTBHE OBITDH
COpPeAAKTOPOM  CIIeIJMAABHOTO BBIIYCKA >KypHaAa
«Bompocel peKOHCTPYKTUBHOM U IAACTHYECKOM
xupyprun>. S xoreaa 6bI BBIPasHTb CBOKI TAy0O-
YANIIyI0 6AArOAAPHOCTh MOEMY YBOKAeMOMY APYTY
u xoarere Baapumupy Qépoposuuy Baiitunrepy 3a
TO, 9YTO OH CTAaA aBTOPOM 3TOM Ba’KHOM HMAEH, CIIO-
COOCTByIOIell Pa3BUTHIO MHKPOXUPYPIUIECKOrO
06pa3oBaHusl, U 32 PUIAAIIEHHE BO3TAABUTH TOT
IIPOEKT.

W poxrop Baittunrep, u st — 60AblIve 9HTY3HA-
CThl 06pa30BaHUsI B 00AACTH MUKPOXMPYPIHH, TaK
KaK MbI 0062 BepHM, 4TO 3TO Haille byayiee.

4l mocBATHAQ CBOIO Kapbepy BOCIUTAHHMIO HOBO-
IO NOKOAeHMS MHUKPOXUPYProB. S AeAloch ¢ HUMH
CBOUM OIIBITOM, IIPECACAYSI ABOMHYIO IIEAb — YAyd-
IIUTh TEXHMYECKHEe HABBIKM y)Ke ITPAKTHKYIOIIMX XU-
PYPrOB U IIOAEAUTBCS C MOAOABIMU XHMpPypraMu Iie-
PEAOBBIMHU 3HAHMSIMH, KOTOpPbIE MM IIOHAAODSTCS B
ux Oyaymeit npaktuke. OISTh JKe, 9TO KPaeyroAb-
Hble KAMHH MOeil paboThl B KaueCTBe MHCTPYKTOpa
10 MUKPOXUPYPTHUH 33 TOCAEAHHE 25 AeT.

3a BpeMsa MOero Impo¢pecCHOHAABHOTO IYTH S
BCTpeTHAQ OOABIIOE KOAMYECTBO 3aMevaTeAbHbIX,
TAAQHTAMBBIX M IIOAHBIX 3HTY3HMa3Ma MHUKPOXHPYp-
roB co Bcero mMupa. OHM A€AMAUCH CO MHOI CBOUM
MeAArorudecKuM M MpodecCuOHaAbHBIM OnbIToM. K
KOTAQ AOKTOp BaliTuHrep mpeasoua 3amedaTeAb-
HYIO HAEI0 CO3AQHHS MEXAYHAPOAHOTO ofOpasosa-
TEABHOTO BBIIYCKA KYPHAAQ, IMOCBSANIEHHOTO Ipo-
IIAOMY, HACTOSIIIEMY U OyAyLIeMy MUKpOXHPYPIH-
9eCKOro O00OpasoBaHMS, S IMOAYMAAd O MHOTHX
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During my professional journey, I have met
scores of wonderful, talented, and very enthusiastic
microsurgeons from around the World. They have
shared this pedagogical and professional maxim
with me. So, when Dr. Baytinger proposed this
wonderful idea of creating this international educa-
tional issue of the journal outlining the past, pre-
sent and future of microsurgical education, I
thought of many friends and colleagues I could ask
to contribute. I was honored and fortunate that
many of them agreed to participate in the project.
They sent us their work in a wide range of formats
from around the globe.

For the readers who do not know me, let me
quickly introduce myself. I am a Research Scientist
and a Director and Instructor in Clinical Microsur-
gery in the Microsurgery Training and Research
Laboratory at the Department of Orthopedic Sur-
gery at Columbia University in New York.

I am a Russian-American. I was brought up in
Moscow and immigrated in U.S. in 1992. In Russia,
I studied to be a veterinarian at the Moscow Vet-
erinary Academy in 1987. There, I obtained a Mas-
ter of Science in Toxicology in 1991.

I started working in Microsurgery lab in 1996
as a college intern, quickly earning my veterinary
license as a foreign graduate. At the end of my in-
ternship Dr. Harold M. Dick, the Department
Chair at the time and founder of the lab, offered me
a staff position. I took it, never looked back. It
seemed a matter of fate, because instead of a li-
censed veterinarian in just a few years I became one
of the most prominent instructors of microsurgery.
I worked very hard to learn the new and very diffi-
cult skills of microsurgery “on the job”, mostly by
practicing “trial and error.” Rather than seeking a
mentor, I observed the students, carefully and
learned from their mistakes. I have also been lucky
enough to visit and learn from renowned experts
like Dr. Robert Acland from Louisville and, Dr.
Brian Cooley, Milwaukee.

Over nearly 25 years, I have taught roughly
4,000 surgeons and other medical personnel from
all over U.S. and from more than from 70 countries.

We developed a very intense and comprehen-
sive training program in microsurgery that has now
become one of the key models in many courses
around the World. The main goal of our training
program is to teach surgeons to use microscopes to
perform surgery on vessels and nerves as small as 1
mm in diameter. Taking this training with them,
they then perform similar surgery on people in the
home hospitals. That has helped countless patients.

My philosophy of teaching microsurgery is that
by taking courses like microsurgery skills any sur-
geon would become a much better technically and
can perform different practical procedures with
more gentleness, precision and self-control. And

APY3bsIX U KOAAETax, KOTOPBIX 51 MOTAQ OBl IIOIIPO-
CHUTb BHECTH CBOM IIOCHUABHBIN BKAAA B PEAAU3AIIHIO
3TOro MpoeKTa. AASL MeHsl OBIAO YeCTBIO U yAAdew,
4TO MHOTHE M3 HHX COTAACHAMCH y4acCTBOBATh B
npoexre. OHU IPHCAAAU HAM CBOU PabOTHI CO BCEro
MHpa.

AAs unTaTeAeld, KOTOpble MeHsA He 3HAIOT, IIO-
3BOAbTE MHe IPEACTaBMTbCA. Sl HayuyHbI COTPYA-
HUK, AMPEKTOp M HHCTPYKTOP IO KAWHMYECKOM
MUKPOXUPYPIUH B y4eOHO-HCCAEAOBATEABCKOM Aa-
OopaTopuy MHKpPOXMPYPTHM IIpH /elapTaMeHTe
opromeamyeckoit xupypruu Koaymbuiickoro yu-
Bepcurera (r. Horo-Hopxk, CIIIA).

41 amepuKaHKa PyCcCKOTO IPOUCXOXAEHHUS. Bpi-
pocaa B Mockse. Yunaach Ha BeTrepuHapa B Moc-
KOBCKOM BeTepuHapHOM akapemuu ¢ 1987 r. IToay-
9MAA CTeNeHb MAarucTpa TOKCHKOAOTMM B 1991T.
B 1992 r. ummurpuposaaa 8 CIITA

51 Hawaaa paborarh B AAOOPATOPHU MUKPOXH-
pypruu B 1996 . B KauecTBe CTaXepa KOAAEAXA,
BCKOpe TIOAYYUB BeTePUHAPHYIO AUIIEH3HIO KaK BbI-
ITyCKHUK MHOCTPAHHOTO By3a. B koHme moe# cra-
XKUPOBKH AOKTOp I'apoapp M. Auk, B To Bpems 3a-
BeAYIOIINIT KadpeApOl U OCHOBAaTeAb AAbOpaTopuy,
IPEAAOKHA MHE AOAKHOCTb COTpyAHMKa. S, He
PasAyMbIBast, MPUHSIAQ IIpeAAOKeHre. Boaeit cyabObI,
U3 AMIIAOMHPOBAHHOTO BeTepPHHApa BCEro 3a He-
CKOABKO AT 5 CTaAd OAHMM M3 BEAYIIUX HHCTPYKTO-
POB 0 MuKpoxupypruu. 5 oueHp MHOTO paboraaa,
9TOOBI OCBOUTH HOBBIE U OYEHDb CAOXKHBIE HABBIKH
MUKPOXUPYPIUH <«Ha paboueM MecTe>», B OCHOB-
HOM IIPAKTHKYSIChb METOAOM <IIPOO M OMIHOOK>.
BmecTo TOrO, 4TOOBI HCKATh HACTABHMKA, 51 BHAMA-
TEABHO HAaOAIOAAAQ 32 CTYAEHTAMH U YYHAACh HA UX
omn6Okax. MHe Takke IIOCYACTAMBHAOCH ITOOBIBATD
Y TaKuX U3BECTHBIX 9KCIIEPTOB, Kak AOKTOp Pobept
Axaanp n3 Ayucsuass u pokrop bpaitan Kyau us
MuAyoxu 1 TOYYUTHCS Y HUX.

3a moutn 25 AerT paboTHI sI 0OyUHAA OKOAO
4 ThIC. XMPYPTOB U APYIOrO MEAUITMHCKOTO IepCco-
Haaa u3 CIIIA u u3 6oaee yem 70 cTpas Mupa.

Msr pa3paboTaAu O4eHb MHTEHCHBHYIO U BCe-
CTOPOHHIOI0 IIPOrpaMMy OOYYeHHs IO MHKpPOXH-
PYpPruM, KOTOpas CTaAa OAHOM M3 KAIOYEBBIX MOAeE-
Ae¥l MHOTHX KyPCOB I10 BceMy MUpPY. OCHOBHasI I1eAb
Hallell y4e6HON IPOrpaMMbl — HAYIUTb XUPYProB
HCIIOAB30BaTh MUKPOCKOIBI AASL OIEpaIiuii Ha Co-
cyAax 1 HepBax AuameTpoM ot 1 mm. ITpoiiag Takoe
obydeHre, OHM MOTYT BBIIOAHSTH AHAAOTHYHbBIE
omepaluu B CBOEH KAMHHYECKOHM IpaKTHKe, 4TO
IIOMOXeT 0eCYHCACHHOMY KOAMYECTBY IAIIUEHTOB
B UX BbI3AOPOBACHUHU.

Mos ¢usocodus npenopaBaHUs MUKPOXUPYP-
THU 3aKAIOYAETCS B TOM, YTO, IIPOHAS KYPCBI, AF00O
XUPYpPT CTAHET HAMHOTO 6OAee TeXHMYEeCKH MIOATO-
TOBAGHHBIM U CMOXXET BBIIOAHSATb Ppa3AWUYHbIE
IPAKTUYECKUE TIPOLIEAYPHI C OOABLIEH TOYHOCTDHIO U
CcaMOKOHTpoAeM. K1 MHOTue aBTOpBI, YbH CTaTbH BbI
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many of the authors whose papers that you will
read here are sharing this idea!

I am very happy to introduce you this special
edition of the Issues of Reconstructive and Plastic
Surgery. Within these pages, you with learn about
the history, the current state, and future paths of
microsurgical education through articles submitted
from a diverse group of international experts.

I would like to express one more time my deep-
est gratitude to the publishers, the editor, Dr. Bay-
tinger, and to all my friends and colleagues who
took time out of their busy schedules to participate
in this wonderful project.

IPOYUTAETE 3AECh, PABACASIIOT 3Ty UAEIO!

51 oueHB papa IPEACTABHUTD BaM 9TOT CIIEL[HAAD-
HBII BBITYCK SKypHaAa «Bompocsl pekoHCTpyKTUB-
HOI U IAACTHYECKOH XUPYPIUU>»>, U3 KOTOPOIO BbI
y3HaeTe 00 MCTOPHUH, TEKyIeM COCTOSIHHU U OyAy-
IUX IyTSX MHKPOXHPYPIHYECKOrO OOpasoBaHMS,
IPOYHUTAB CTAaThH, IPEACTABACHHbBIE Pa3AUYHBIMU
TPYIIIAMU MEXAYHAPOAHBIX IKCIIEPTOB.

Emgé pas st xoTeAa OBl BBIPA3UTb TAyOOYAMIIYIO
6AArOAAPHOCTD HMBAATEASM, PEAAKTOPY, AOKTODY
BaittuHrepy, a Takke BceM MOMM APY3bsIM H KOAA€-
raM, KOTOpble HAIIAK BPeMsi B CBOEM ITAOTHOM Ipa-
uKe AASI yIACTHSI B ITOM 3aMEYaTEABHOM IIPOEKTE.

Hope you will enjoy reading!
Best, Yelena Akelina, DVM, MS
Ipuammnozo umenus!

C nauryuwumu noxerarnusmu, Erena Axeauna, DVM, MS
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